MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 23rd October 2013.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Haydn Bateman, Chris Bithell, Geoff Collett, Geoff Darkins, Ray Dodd, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew, Carol Heycocks, Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and Town Centre Manager.

ALSO PRESENT:  One member of the press.
APOLOGIES:  Councillors Richard Brookes, Brian Lloyd, Geoff Matthias and the Town Centre Manager

78.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest expressed. 

79.
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
	


The Mayor handed out a printed sheet showing all activities since the last meeting (attached).  
80.  
MINUTES
. Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 25th September 2013 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 7th October 2013 be received and noted.

c) The minutes of the meeting of the Cemetery Committee held on 2nd September and 8th October 2013 be received and noted.

81.
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Mold Town Council 25th September 2013

81.1 Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that Yu Pei Chang, from Fenglin, Taiwan had been present at the last meeting as an observer.  Councillor Mearns informed members that Miss Chang had emailed thanking the Town Council for the kind hospitality offered during her stay.

81.2 Minute 66.2 Correspondence – Councillor Chris Bithell advised members that people were still experiencing issues when attempting to obtain home insurance against flooding.  He sought the support of the Council to champion the cause.  Councillor Mearns suggested that the Town Council could inform the County Forum and One Voice Wales of the issues.  In addition Councillor Bryan Grew suggested that an individual experiencing the problem could be supported in seeking advice from the British Insurance Brokers Association.

81.3 Minute 66.6 Correspondence – Councillor Mearns informed members that the Bubblegum group now had over 70 children on the register and the Group believe that the increase is due to the outdoor activities being introduced such as den building.

81.4 Minute 71 Bailey Hill – Councillor Mearns asked if there was any update on progress with the signing of the Lease.  The Mayor advised that the Town Council had not heard from the Solicitors on the matter, but assured members that he would pursue the matter.  In addition, Councillor Mearns advised that residents around Bailey Hill should be informed that the new tenant of Bailey Hill does not have any duties associated with the tenancy.  The Mayor agreed and suggested that a notice should be placed on the board advising of this.
82.
CORRESPONDENCE

The following items of correspondence, including four additional items, were considered: 
82.1 The Council considered the correspondence received from One Voice Wales (OVW) advising of the availability of planning training.  Councillor Chris Bithell suggested that the County Council, who regularly given planning training to County Councillors could be asked if the training could be extended to Town & Community Councillors, which could save on costs.  Councillor Bryan Grew advised that OVW had been given additional funding from Welsh Government (WG) to provide additional training, and planning was one area that would now be offered.  Councillor Geoff Collett added that he had attended the OVW training on planning and that it was bespoke to Town & Community Councillors.  The Mayor agreed that the County Council training could be geared towards the needs of County Councillors, but a request could be made with Peter Evans as to whether the course could be adapted for Town & Community Councillors.  
82.2 The Council considered the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies AM relating to new guidance for tourist traffic signs.  Councillor Mearns reminded members of the work the Town Council had done on tourism signs, adding that the new guidance was clear and straight forward.  She suggested that such signs could be beneficial to Clwyd Theatr Cymru and Bailey Hill following heritage lottery fund investment.
82.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council providing the results from the survey conducted on the Rural Development Plan for Wales, Linking Flintshire’s Communities, Mold/Sychdyn – Northop/Flint Cycle Route.  It was agreed that the Clerk would seek to obtain an electronic copy of the survey to provide to members. 

82.4 The Council noted the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council following a resolution by the Cabinet to retain and increase car parking charges in Mold.  The correspondence provides a copy of the notice of variation for charges which is required to be published in accordance with legislation.  The revised charges will come into effect on 4th November 2013.

82.5 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies AM, providing a statement on business rates by the Minister for Economy, Science and Transport, Edwina Hart AM.

82.6 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Police providing information on a mobile phone campaign.
82.7 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Fire Service, providing a consultation document on proposed improvements for 2014/15 and beyond.  It was agreed that the link would be sent to members for consideration, and the item would be included on the agenda for the next meeting.
82.8 The Council noted the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council relating to winter services for 2013/14.  The Clerk advised members of the approach adopted last year and sought confirmation that the Council wished to continue the same approach.  It was agreed that the Council would consider the provision of additional bins.  Members were asked to advise the Clerk of locations for the potential placing of bins, which could then be considered at the next meeting of the Council.

82.9 The Council noted the notes of the meeting of the Flintshire Local Access Forum received from Neville Howell, the Town Council’s representative on the group.  The Mayor suggested that as members had not had the opportunity to read the notes the item could be included on the agenda of the next meeting.  The Clerk was asked to thank Neville Howell for the valuable information.
82.10 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Police promoting their Halloween and Bonfire campaign – BANG.

82.11 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies AM, providing information on business rates and the sale of new goods in charity shops.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

83. 
ACCOUNTS 2013/14 – HALF-YEARLY REVIEW
The Council considered the previously circulated report including the bank reconciliation, petty cash, income and the expenditure schedules that detail all amounts and invoices paid up to 27th September 2013.

Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the report.  

84. 
WILD FLOWERS & FOOTPATHS OF MOLD
Councillor Phil Thomas spoke to his report, providing additional information for members.  He advised that the project would be a long term ambition of the group, but he was now confident in the vision and ability to succeed due to the membership of the group and their knowledge and experience.  He advised that he hoped that planting would take place on March/April 2014, which could coincide with Mold Spring Clean; he would be seeking volunteers to assist with the planting.
Resolved:  It was resolved to note the information received from Councillor Phil Thomas
85. 
CONSULTATION ON DISCRETIONARY POWERS FOR LOCAL 
AUTHORITIES TO INCREASE COUNCIL TAX ON SECOND HOMES
Members considered a response to the consultation document, with a number of options proposed.  Councillor Bob Gaffey suggested that Local Authorities should be permitted to increase council tax on second homes by 80%.  However, following further discussion he agreed that this should be increased.  Councillor Geoff Collett raised concerns about caravan holiday homes, which were prominent in North Wales.  It was agreed that the response from the Town Council should include Local Authorities having the power to increase council tax on second homes by 100% to include a tax on caravan holiday homes.


Resolved: 
It was resolved that Mold Town Council’s response to the 



consultation document would be “That Local Authorities should 


have discretionary powers to increase council tax by 100% on 


second homes, to include a tax on caravan holiday homes”.
86.  
WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION: LOCAL GOVERNMENT 
WALES MEASURE 2011 – DESIGNATED PERSONS ORDER (NUMBER 1)
The Council considered the previously circulated response prepared by the sub group on behalf of the Town Council.  Two additional designated persons were recommended by Councillors Chris Bithell and Andrea Mearns, the Police & Crime Commissioners and TAITH.  It was agreed that these should be included within the Council’s response.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) Subject to the addition of the two designated persons as detailed above the Town Council approve the response to be sent to Welsh Government.
87. 
WEBSITE UP-GRADE

The Council considered the previously circulated report on options for the upgrading of the Town Council’s website.  Following a number of concerns raised by Councillor Andrea Mearns, it was agreed to defer a decision and allow Councillor Mearns to meet with the Communications sub group to address her concerns.  The item would be included on the agenda for the next meeting.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

 
a) Councillor Andrea Mearns meet with the Communications sub group to 

address concerns.
b) The Communications sub group and Councillor Mearns, bring 
recommendations for the upgrade of the Council’s website to the next meeting 
of the Council.
88. 
NOTICE OF MOTION

Councillor Chris Bithell sought support of the Town Council to close the Cemetery car park for 30 minutes between 2.45pm-3.15pm, with advance notice provided to the public before introduction in order to address the issue of the car park being used during the afternoon school run by parents of children at Ysgol Bryn Coch.  Councillor Carol Heycocks advised that the suggested period of closure was too early as junior children do not finish school until 3.20pm.  Councillor Geoff Collett advised that he had been at the car park on one occasion and had counted 10 vehicles which belonged to parents picking their children up from school.

Councillor Andrea Mearns spoke against the motion, believing that the shutting of the gates would also lock out the visitors to the cemetery, adding that the Cemetery Superintendent would also be tied to shutting and opening the gate.  A number of councillors echoed these concerns. Councillor Haydn Bateman asked if there was a sign at the cemetery and suggested one should be placed there advising the public that the car park is for visitors to the cemetery only.  Councillor Collett added that parents park in the car park because of the current lack of parking restrictions on Victoria Road, and suggested that the Council should wait to see if there any improvements once the new parking restrictions are implemented.  

Resolved: it was resolved that:
a) A sign is placed at the Cemetery Car Park entrance advising that the car park is for visitors to the cemetery only.
b) No further action to be taken and the issue is reviewed following the implementation of parking restrictions on Victoria Road.
89. 
NOTIFICATIONS OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 

90.
MEETINGS ATTENDED
Councillor Carol Heycocks advised that she had chaired the AGM for the Air Cadets on the 15th October.
Councillor Andrea Mearns advised members that she had attended the Cittaslow UK board meeting in York, in which she had learned about a lot of good practice coming out of Norfolk on month long food festivals.  She had shared the information with Diss and Aylsham and the Local Food Coordinator.  Cittaslow UK had also had its first meeting via Skype, which had proved successful.
Councillor Mearns informed members that Flintshare CSA, which currently had 20 shares were increasing to provide an additional 10 shares which would now be on offer.
Councillor Mearns reminded members that the Daniel Owen Festival was still on, and all events except for one had seen an increase in numbers.

Councillor Mearns had attended the Cittaslow Mold AGM on the 16th October, where the future of the Bailey Hill festival had been discussed.  There were a lot of good ideas shared on fund raising for the next festival.

Councillor Mearns advised that the Local Food Project were looking to introduce Flintshire awards to replace the true taste awards which were coming to end, which is being coordinated by John Les Tomos.
Councillor Geoff Collett advised that £72k had been raised to date for the Mold Community Hospital appeal, with other activities still to be held.  There is to be a concert by Mold Town Band on 16 December at St. Mary’s Church.  He also advised that Beryl Powell and Anthony Parry had acquired the use of a shop on Wrexham Street which will be open on 2 November 2013.  Paintings by a local artist will be on sale together with the calendars.  Councillor Collett sought volunteers to man the shop.
Councillor Anthony Parry advised that the recent Masked Ball at Soughton Hall had raised £12,200.  In addition fund raising contributions were also coming forward from people outside the Mold area.
The Mayor advised that he had attended a meeting at County Hall that morning where the draft proposals for the boundary review were considered.  Whilst it had been understood that the County Council had accepted Mold Town Council’s proposals, it had become apparent that there were some differences. He suggested that the sub group of members consider the second consultation document once it has been received from the County Council.
91. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.

The Meeting ended at 8.58pm
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